

Housing Management Panel: North Area

Date: 5 November 2020

<u>Time:</u> **7.00pm**

Venue Virtual Meeting

Members: Councillors: Fowler (Chair), Ward Councillors for the Area,

Delegates of Tenants Association in the area.

Contact: Gregory Weaver

Democratic Services Officer

01273 291214

greg.weaver@brighton-hove.gov.uk

Agendas and minutes are published on the council's website www.brighton-hove.gov.uk. Agendas are available to view five working days prior to the meeting date.

Electronic agendas can also be accessed through our meetings app available through ModernGov: <u>iOS/Windows/Android</u>

This agenda and all accompanying reports are printed on recycled paper

AGENDA

PAF	RT ONE	Page
9	APOLOGIES	
10	MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING	5 - 12
	Minutes of the meeting held on 10 September 2020 (copy attached).	
11	CHAIR'S COMMUNICATIONS	
12	NORTH AREA AGENDA	13 - 14
13	RESIDENTS QUESTION TIME	15 - 30
	Responses to items raised at the Tenant Only Meeting held on 15 September 2020 (copy attached).	
14	NORTH AREA EDB BIDS	31 - 38
15	TENANT AND LEASEHOLDER ENGAGEMENT	39 - 62
16	ANY OTHER BUSINESS	

FURTHER INFORMATION

For further details and general enquiries about this meeting contact, (01273 291214, email greg.weaver@brighton-hove.gov.uk) or email democratic.services@brighton-hove.gov.uk

FIRE / EMERGENCY EVACUATION PROCEDURE

If the fire alarm sounds continuously, or if you are instructed to do so, you must leave the building by the nearest available exit. You will be directed to the nearest exit by council staff. It is vital that you follow their instructions:

- You should proceed calmly; do not run and do not use the lifts;
- Do not stop to collect personal belongings;
- Once you are outside, please do not wait immediately next to the building, but move some distance away and await further instructions; and
- Do not re-enter the building until told that it is safe to do so.

Date of Publication - Date Not Specified

BRIGHTON & HOVE CITY COUNCIL

HOUSING MANAGEMENT PANEL: NORTH AREA

6.00pm 10 SEPTEMBER 2020

VIRTUAL MEETING

MINUTES

Present: Siriol Hugh Jones, Councillors Fowler (Chair), Sue Shanks, Mary Mears, John Allcock, Claire Rainey, Kate Knight, Martin Osbourne, Tracey Hill.

Representatives: Jane Thorp, Rosemary Johnson, Ian Beck, Barry Hughes, David Spafford, Heather Hayes, Theresa Mackay, Ann Pacjham, Alan Cooke, Carl Boardman, Christie Knipe, Claire Johnson, Graham Dawes, Lian Baker, Chris El-Shabba, Janet Gearing.

Officers: Sam Warren, Keely McDonald, Hannah Barker, Ododo Dafe, Glyn Huelin, Martin Reid, Simon Bannister, Diane Coe, Fabrizzio Oliveri, Indi Hicks, Sophie Wadleigh, Justine Harris, Thomas Goodridge.

Guests: Sarah Booker Lewis, Eddie Wilson

1 APOLOGIES

1.1 Apologies were received from Councillor Nancy Platts, Roy Crowhurst, David Chapman.

2 MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING

2.1 Councillor Mears referred to 42.9 and 42.10 and requested a more comprehensive transcript of the events.

3 CHAIR'S COMMUNICATIONS

3.1 The Chair gave the following communications:

"Chairs Comms for Area Panel

Some of you may be aware that since the last area panel there have been some changes in the make-up of the council, as a result of which there is now a minority Green administration. That said, Labour and the Greens had adopted a joint programme for housing last year anyway, and we will be continuing to implement that. David Gibson and I are sharing the role of chair of Housing Committee. We have divided up our responsibilities and repairs and housing management fall within my remit, so please let me know of any issues you have and how we can make the service run better for you.

Community Engagement

Some of you who are members of residents' or tenants' associations may already have seen the draft discussion paper on Community Engagement. You have told us:

- there are too many meetings, often with duplication;
- representation from wider tenants and leaseholders is poor so we need to find ways of engaging more people, including by using more virtual tools as well as physical events and activities.
- You need support and resources to do things in your communities and on estates and naturally you want your input to make a difference.

The document is currently being revised ahead of being available to all residents, but it will certainly look to address how we attract more active participation in tenants' associations and how we give you the resources to create change, such as through participatory budgeting using the Environmental Improvement Budget.

Repairs

As you will be aware, the repairs service was reduced to emergency repairs only during lockdown. I am aware there were issues with the telephone helpline while staff were working from home. These should be resolved shortly as new staff have recruited and are currently undergoing training.

More positively, during the last quarter 99.4% of emergency repairs were completed within 24 hours and 97.5% of appointments kept. While we are on repairs, I should mention that the GMB members of the housing repair team who came in-house in April are on strike this week. There was an unresolved pay claim existing when the service came in-house in April and issues around finding the right pay grades for people as they transfer into the structure of the council. The vast majority of those transferring will be considerably better off financially if they take a council contract, as well as being eligible for sick pay and holiday pay. The other thing to remember is that no-one will be forced to take a pay cut as, under the terms of the TUPE transfer, workers can opt to remain on their existing terms and conditions if these are better than what they would get in the council.

Warmer Homes

One of the things that jumped out at me when I was reading the Housing Management Report was the fact that Brighton & Hove is in the bottom quarter of local authorities in terms of energy efficiency. That is something we intend to address. Energy efficient homes mean more money in your pocket as you will spend less on heating, and it's good for the planet as it means fewer carbon emissions. Officers are working on a report on this to come to January's Housing Committee."

4 AREA PANEL AGENDA

- 4.1 (Housing Clarification of the Social Value)
- 4.2 Mr Huelin gave a brief overview of the social value. It was noted that the head of contracts were starting following consultation processes.
- 4.3 Residents had the following questions, enquiries and statements:
 - A resident enquired how they would be involved in the delivery of bids.
 - It was stated that the social impact and wellbeing of tenants was important.

- A leaseholder enquired of the cost of social value and sought more information on this.
- A resident suggested the use of more than one company for large contracts such as windows.
- A resident enquired of the possibility of having a scrutiny process in place to stop contractors not providing value for money from attaining large contracts.
- 4.4 An officer gave the following responses to resident's and leaseholder's questions, enquiries and statements:
 - It was stated that working with residents was important and that there were plans to do much work through the mobilisation phase of working with providers on expectations. It was further noted that BHCC would happily work with residents and the Home Group in future.
 - An officer offered to provide the leaseholder with more information.
 - It was confirmed that BHCC could not ensure that certain companies could be barred from attaining contracts.
 - It was stated that a different way of working was being considered following feedback from residents, this would see additional staff focused around contract management and that BHCC would go to the framework with detailed specifications of works to be contracted out.
- 4.5 Councillor Osbourne enquired how the social value could be enforced.
- 4.6 An officer stated that there was a sustainability element that was assessed in the contract such as standards of materials along with key commitments.
- 4.7 Councillor Knight reiterated resident's concerns regarding the BHCC not receiving value for money and stated that companies who provided bad standard of work should not be re-employed. It was enquired if there was a possibility of taking past performance in to consideration when procuring works.
- 4.8 An officer stated that tenant's had been involved in inspecting properties and that BHCC were happy to enlarge this role to provide further transparency.
- 4.9 **AGREED** that the update be noted.
- 4.10 Service Update in Light of Covid-19
- 4.11 An officer gave a brief overview of Area Panels during the Covid-19 era. A list of actions were supplied and it was noted that most services were contacted by email and that efforts were undertaken to procure technology to enable staff at home to answer calls immediately.
- 4.12 **AGREED –** that the update was noted.
- 4.13 Housing Management Report

- 4.14 An officer outlined that the Housing Quarterly Report Q4 was the performance for the end of year 2019 2020 and was a short summary pages on how BHCC had benchmarked against other housing organisations. It was further stated that the second report provided a new look performance report from Quarter 1 of this financial year which outlined information including progress on the Housing Committee Workplan areas.
- 4.15 **AGREED** that the report was noted.
- 4.16 Seaside Homes
- 4.17 A vote, which was open only to residents within East Ward, was conducted to recruit a resident to sit on the Seaside Homes board
- 4.18 Chris El-Shabba was unanimously voted in.

5 HOUSING QUARTERLY REPORT Q1

5.1 See Agenda Item 4 Area Panel Agenda, 4.13 (Housing Management Report)

6 PERFORMANCE SUMMARY Q1

6.1 See Agenda Item 4 Area Panel Agenda, 4.13 (Housing Management Report)

7 HOUSING QUARTERLY REPORT Q4

7.1 See Agenda Item 4 Area Panel Agenda, 4.13 (Housing Management Report)

8 RESIDENTS QUESTION TIME

- 8.1 (Item 1 Communication between Council and Residents How will future meetings work?)
- 8.2 Residents had the following questions, enquiries and statements:
 - A resident enquired of the current status of monies which had been used to pay for works that had not yet been completed.
 - A resident noted the effort taken by BHCC to migrate Housing Area Panels to Zoom.
 - A leaseholder affirmed the positive function of calling in via telephone as there
 was little lag / cut out.
- 8.3 An officer gave the following responses to resident's and leaseholder's enquiries concerns and statements:
 - It was stated that the EDB came in April however although Mears had carried out the bid however the bid didn't provide further specifics.
 - It was clarified that Mears had not been involved in the bidding process this year due to Covid.

- An officer stated that an effort to schedule service improvement group meetings was underway.
- 8.4 **AGREED** that the response was satisfactory.
- 8.5 (Item 2 Water Ingress in Housing in Woodingdean)
- 8.6 It was noted that there were no leaves now and that roof leaks were prioritised during the pandemic.
- 8.7 **AGREED** that the response was satisfactory.
- 8.8 (Item 3 Coordination of Repair Works)
- 8.9 A resident enquired noted that it took too long for electricity to get turned back on after works had finished due to inefficient communication.
- 8.10 An officer stated that a process had since been put in place where trade teams would notify each other of when works were booked.
- 8.11 **AGREED** that the response was satisfactory.
- 8.12 (Item 4 Right to Buy Following Succession)
- 8.13 **AGREED** that the response was satisfactory.
- 8.14 (Item 5 Laminate Flooring in Flats)
- 8.15 **AGREED** that the response was satisfactory.
- 8.16 (Item 6 Reporting Repairs Online)
- 8.17 Residents had the following statements, enquiries and concerns:
 - A resident stated that a phone number left options for voicemail.
 - A resident enquired of the possibility of details being provided in Homing In magazine.
 - It was noted that the online form was not well designed.
- 8.18 An officer gave the following responses to resident's questions, concerns and statements:
 - It was noted that issues with the online site were wide-ranging however residents were reassured that there were other modes of communication and that anyone calling via the helpdesk could still reach the relevant contact.
- 8.19 **AGREED** that the response was satisfactory.
- 8.20 (Item 7 EDB Bids)

- 8.21 **AGREED** that the response was satisfactory.
- 8.22 (Item 8 Eviction Targets)
- 8.23 **AGREED** that the response was satisfactory.
- 8.24 (Item 9 Communal Digital TVB Aerials)
- 8.25 Residents had the following statements, enquiries and concerns:
 - A resident stated that since a communal aerial had been installed, they had experienced issues accessing freeview.
 - A leaseholder enquired what assistance could be offered to people who were still being charged despite being denied access.
- 8.26 An officer gave the following responses to resident's questions, concerns and statements:
 - An officer offered to look in to issues regarding the aerial installed.
 - It was stated that an officer would contact the resident regarding any assistance available.
- 8.27 **AGREED** that the response was satisfactory.
- 8.28 The following East Area 2 star questions were addressed at the breakout session which took place on the 1st October 2020.
- 8.29 (East Area 2 Star Item 1 Craven Vale Roof)
- 8.30 An officer stated that it was recognised as being distressing for the tenant and that Housing were in direct contact and working with the resident.
- 8.31 **AGREED** that the response was satisfactory.
- 8.32 (Item 2 Chair of East Area Panel)
- 8.33 **AGREED** that the response was satisfactory.
- 8.34 (Item 3 Estate Development Budget Robert Lodge)
- 8.35 **AGREED** that the response was satisfactory.
- 8.36 (Item 4 Electric Car Charging Points in Craven Vale)
- 8.37 **AGREED** that the response was satisfactory.
- 8.38 (West Area Panel Item 10 Matters Arising from the Last Meeting)
- 8.39 A resident stated a concern regarding Covid-19 in communal blocks

- 8.40 **AGREED** that the response was satisfactory.
- 8.41 (Item 11 Clarification on Council Opening)
- 8.42 It was enquired if this was still relevant in view of the incoming regulation of the rule of 6.
- 8.43 An officer stated that this would be kept under review and that risk assessments would be adjusted as necessary.
- 8.44 **AGREED** that the response was satisfactory.
- 8.45 (Item 12 Grass Cutting and Ground Maintenance.)
- 8.46 Residents had the following statements, enquiries and concerns:
 - It was requested that officers address the issue of grass cutting at Sylvan Hall.
 - It was enquired when someone would be able to fix pavements.
- 8.47 An officer offered to contact City Parks to address the issues regarding grass cutting and pavements.
- 8.48 **AGREED** that the response was satisfactory.
- 8.49 (Item 13 Housing Revenue Account)
- 8.50 A resident expressed concern with the prospect of residents effectively paying twice for services provided in other areas of the City.
- 8.51 An officer stated that if there were any major issues then this would be scrutinised and that monies spent were closely monitored and that it was made sure that it was not spent outside of the legal restrictions imposed by the HRA.
- 8.52 **AGREED** that the response was satisfactory.
- 8.53 (West Area **2 Star Items** Item 1 Stonery Close Gutter)
- 8.54 The following West Area **2 star** questions were addressed at the breakout session which took place on the 1st October 2020.
- 8.55 It was stated that the repair had been completed. A resident requested that residents be told when repairs had been completed.
- 8.56 **AGREED** that the response was satisfactory.
- 8.57 (Item 2 Clarendon & Ellen Putting Out Food for Birds)
- 8.58 An officer reported that all tenants had been written to advising residents not to put food out.

- 8.59 AGREED that the response was satisfactory.8.60 (Item 3 Phillip Court Faulty Guttering)
- 8.61 It was stated that repairs have been completed however due to the time it took to do the works, doors to the refuse had swelled due to water leakage.
- 8.62 Assurances were sought that works to correct this were booked to repairs and maintenance.
- 8.63 An officer agreed to address this.
- 8.64 **AGREED** that the response was satisfactory.
- 8.65 (Item 4 Roof tiles)
- 8.66 It was reported that these were now repaired.
- 8.67 A resident stated they were unaware the repair had been carried out.
- 8.68 **AGREED** that the response was satisfactory.
- 8.69 (North Area 3 Star Item 14 Disposal of Masks Gloves and PPE)
- 8.70 **AGREED** that the response was satisfactory.
- 8.71 (North Area 2 Star Items)

The meeting concluded at 9.20pm

- 8.72 Due to lack of attendance, there were no comments with regard to the Resident's Question Time responses for North Area.
- 8.73 (Central Area 3 Star Item 1 Lifts in Tower Blocks and Flats)
- 8.74 **AGREED** that the response was satisfactory.

Signed Chair

Dated this day of

North Area Panel Agenda - November 2020

Meeting will be open 30 minutes before start. Anyone requiring help joining the meeting can contact the Community Engagement Team for assistance.

1 14:00	Welcome Apologies & Introductions 5 minutes	Verbal
2 14:05	Chairs Communications 5 minutes	Verbal – Chair
3 14:10	Minutes from Previous Meetings 10 Minutes	Verbal and Minutes in Papers
4 14:15	Reports going to Housing Committee 5 Minutes	Verbal
5 14:20	Tenant and Leasehold Engagement Strategy 20 Minutes	Sam Warren Verbal + Report Attached
6 14:40	Estate Development Budget Update 15 Minutes	Kay Atherton, Keith Perry Verbal + Report Attached
7 14:55	10 Minute Break	
8 15:05	Good News From Residents Groups 10 Minutes	Verbal
9 15:15	Citywide Residents Question Time 40 Minutes	Answers to Residents Questions
10 15:55	AOB	Verbal
	- End -	
L		

Residents Questions for Area Panel November 2020 3 Star (★★★) Items

Central, West, North and East

1. Communal Aerials

Some residents have reported that they are no longer able to use their Sky subscriptions with the communal aerials due to a compatibility issue. The communal system does not support Sky's 'Q Box', however Sky is now transitioning all customers to the Q Box. How will Housing ensure that residents can continue to use the communal aerials with the new system.

Response

Miles Davidson | Housing Sustainability Manager & Interim Mechanical & Electrical Team Manager | Housing Strategy & Property & Investment

We are aware of this issue and have been working to resolve it for some time. We had a few meetings with Sky initially to try to resolve the issue but after an initial phase of upgrades they stopped working with and funding our own contractors to enable completion of upgrade works in our blocks, hence some of the communal blocks having been upgraded and others not. We have asked Sky in the past to not sell the Sky Q package to residents in blocks where the communal systems could not support it, as the resident would not be able to benefit from the enhanced service.

We are aware that they are now planning on moving all customers over to Sky Q and of the issues this causes many residents who are Sky customers.

We have asked our communal digital aerial contractor to carry out a survey on all blocks to confirm which are SkyQ compatible and where any upgrade works are required. S are now willing to allow our contractors to complete these works. The survey has been completed in the last week and we are in the process of working up a programme of upgrades, to include costs, to carry out these upgrade works over the next few months. This being a 'new' programme of work will need to be approved internally before we are able to proceed.

EAST

2. Estate Development Budget (EDB): Allocation of surplus funds

An email sent to residents on 5th August stated:

"If you are in the West or North area of the city, and have an idea for a main bid, contact our team ASAP as we have funds left over for extra projects this financial year."

However, when there was money left over in the East budget, this was not re-offered to residents in the East area, but was put back into the citywide pot of money.

It was recognised that there could be surplus EDB funds for two different reasons: due to insufficient bids to allocate all the funds

due to the final cost to the Council being lower than the original estimates (this can happen when work is to a block of flats and leaseholders have to make a contribution to the costs)

Why were the surplus funds for East area reallocated back to the central budget, but surplus funds for North and West areas re-offered out for work in those areas?

Response

Sam Warren – Community Engagement Manager

Over the past few year, we have learnt from listening to the concerns of residents around underspend and funds going back into the overall pot. Residents have told us this seems unfair on specific area, so we are now trying to implement some recommendations that were made in the review.

The EDB review recommended that there was a second round of main bids – one in April and one in October. This is the first year we have been able to trial this and only for North and West as the other area spent the full allocation of EDB in the April round.

If this is implemented in full next year it would mean capping the amounts spent in round one by 50% to allow for a second round for each area. Any underspend in round one would be carried over into round two for each area.

In the review this was recommended as a better system to prevent the loss of underspend as it cannot be carried over to the next financial year. Therefore, two rounds of main bids increase that opportunities for residents to spend all the EDB funds each year.

3. EDB publicity

The Council's publicity for EDB implies that the Council will fund 100% of EDB work and makes no reference to the potential charges to leaseholders.

However, when work is done to a block, the leaseholders in the block have to pay a proportion of the costs (depending on the nature of the work).

It is proposed that the Council's EDB publicity be amended to include reference to potential charges for leaseholders when work is done to their blocks.

Response

Page 2 of 11

Thank you for pointing out this error we will amend the flyers with a line that states that some 'works may incur charges to leaseholders'

4. Distribution of Homing In

The Council started to post the Homing In magazines out in biodegradable sleeves. This appears to be an environmentally friendly move, but for the many residents living in flats without access to composting, there is no option but to put them in the usual landfill bins. They also can't be put into plastic recycling.

It was felt that using the biodegradable sleeves is probably less environmentally friendly than it appears.

It is proposed that the Council consider alternative options for the posting of Homing In, such as paper envelopes.

Response to Follow.

CENTRAL

5. Vermin control

Recent bed bug and plaster beetle infestations at Essex Place and of mice and rats at Highcroft Lodge have highlighted problems with vermin control:

Response

Eddie Wilson | General Manager | Housing Services

The vermin control team is chronically short-staffed. Essex Place were told there was a 6-week wait before they could do the first spraying.

The team have confirmed the diary is full, but only for the next ten days and not six weeks, so we are not sure why this was said to the residents.

There has not been any notification sent to other flats in Essex Place that there is a bed-bug problem.

We do not know where this came from, but we suspect it came from a tenant. It has the potential to cause bullying and create unnecessary fear and concern for tenants who don't have bedbugs. We have suggested a letter to go on the noticeboard at Essex Place, asking tenants to call Pest Control if they suspect they have them. However, we are not sure who would be responsible for creating this document.

Residents face a real battle getting the council to recognise that vermin infestation in blocks of flats is the responsibility of the council, not of the

Page 3 of 11

individual resident. Housing needs to work with residents sensitively around infestations.

We have re-issued the Handout (19A) which states that communal area are the responsibility of BHCC.

Residents who need re-housing during vermin clearance have been given unsuitable accommodation (e.g. no proper disabled access) and offered accommodation in Windsor Court where there is a known bed-bug infestation. Living with vermin infestations causes considerable distress to residents and exposes them to a health risk. It is particularly problematic during a period when people are confined to their homes and for people who have disabilities. Agreed. Unfortunately, we don't always know the severity of tenant disabilities.

There have been three bedbug jobs raised for Essex Place. We have no knowledge of a plaster beetle infestation at Essex Place but we expect this is from 87 reporting that they had an unidentified insect in the property. Pest Control reported that they were not bedbugs and no further action was taken.

Highcroft Lodge was attended to on 3/7/2020 but no follow ups were done. We have emailed the Team Leader in Pest Control asking her to chase it up.

NORTH

6. Repairs hotline (North and West Combined)

There are major problems with reporting repairs and getting repairs done. It was agreed that this issue was not addressed satisfactorily at the Area Panel.

- It is difficult to report repairs as the phone lines are not working.

 A reliance on on-line reporting discriminates against those without internet access.
- Tenants are still not able to talk to repairs staff on the phone. When they
 phone the repairs line they still get a recorded message, which hasn't changed
 since March, stating they should leave a message or report the repair by
 email/online.
- Once repairs are reported, responses are slow and communication very poor. There is no system for informing people when repairs are done, so residents continue to pursue repairs after they have been completed.
- There is a growing backlog of repairs, with no clear indication of when or how these will be dealt with. Meanwhile, residents are living with the consequences.

At the September Area Panel, the response given to a question about the repairs phone line re-opening (page 69, 6a – excerpt below) seemed to suggest that the solution to the problem of lots of residents needing repairs was to close the phone lines.

Page **4** of **11**

"The Repairs Helpdesk staff that transferred to the council are relatively new and are still undergoing training and supervision. We are currently recruiting 4 new call agents to join the team and they will also need training and supervision support. This, together with the recruitment of resources in the Response Teams, means that the repairs phone lines cannot be opened vet

due to the risk of a major increase in job requests that would be very difficult

to process and manage at present."

 While problems have been made worse by COVID 19, many of these issues were already present and have been raised by residents over a long period.

This means that tenants have no confidence that their repairs will be dealt with. Two examples were given:

- A tenant in Dunster Close phoned to report an emergency repair as they had a leak. They received a text stating "Your message has been received". They then didn't receive any further communication and nobody attended. Luckily they were able to find and turn off their own stopcock, but if they hadn't been able to do this there would have been major water damage to their home.
- A tenant in The Crestway reported that her toilet cistern was falling off the
 wall. It was reported as an emergency and she was told that somebody would
 come out. This didn't happen and the tenant was unable to turn off the
 stopcock because it was too stiff. Three weeks later the cistern fell off the wall
 causing major flood damage to the property.

It is requested that the repairs hotline be reinstated as a matter of urgency so tenants can report repairs and be given information on their progress.

Response

Eddie Wilson | General Manager | Housing Services

The repairs helpdesk went back into operation on 14 September. Training is ongoing for the new members of staff and is going well. We are now taking all calls from residents and logging their repairs directly onto the system. There is a backlog of repairs which we are continuing to work through, the speed of which is linked to further recruitment of trade staff to increase resource levels.

Repairs: accountability

There is no accountability for broken commitments about when work will be done. The time and effort that residents' put into preparing for work on an agreed date (for example, making sure an area is clear so undergrowth can be cut back) is wasted. Residents' then spend time chasing it up and ensuring completion of the job.

It was agreed that:

a) It was agreed to ask for a report on the backlog of repairs and the ability of the repairs service to respond.

Page 5 of 11

- b) Communication about repairs must be improved and residents kept properly informed.
- c) There needs to be a system of accountability to ensure work is done when agreed, and that there are consequences if commitments are broken. One aspect of this is a change in attitude in the Council from a culture where it is assumed residents can be inconvenienced and let down without any consequence.

Response

Eddie Wilson | General Manager | Housing Services

At the time of writing we have 3,683 live jobs on the system, of which 2,208 jobs were reported prior to September. We have been working on the backlog of repairs. When residents contact the repairs helpdesk either by telephone or email we update them on the anticipated timescale to complete their repair, or if it has become more urgent we will make an appointment with them to attend to the repair.

In line with other providers across the country there has become a significant of repairs which we are working through, but it is anticipated that it will take in excess of six months to catch up, dependent on any further lockdowns and the speed at which we can recruit the desired calibre of staff.

7. Grass cutting and grounds maintenance

Following concerns raised by North and West areas, a written response to the September Area Panel stated that the full service for grass cutting and grounds maintenance had now resumed.

However, the experience of residents is that this service has not resumed. Residents feel that the grass is becoming overgrown and isn't being cut often enough. Weeds are also growing in the gaps between paving slabs, causing a trip hazard.

There were concerns about the poor service before Covid 19 and this has now just been exacerbated.

It was proposed that an urgent resumption of Estate Inspections would help to identify and resolve areas of key concern.

It is proposed that Estate Inspections, with residents and Field Officers present, be scheduled as soon as possible.

Response to Follow.

8. Communication between the Council and residents

Residents are very unclear about

- which council services are running and which aren't
- which council offices are open and which staff are back working in the offices
- who to contact in the council when they have an issue

Page **6** of **11**

The answer machine message residents get when they phone the council has not changed since the beginning of the Covid 19 period. There is also limited information on the council's website.

There has also been insufficient communication with tenant representatives. Representatives are often the eyes and ears of the Council on estates and have a wealth of knowledge that they are happy to share. They are often aware of those who are vulnerable or need help. However, they have not been given information about who to contact and how to share this information.

It is proposed that the council urgently provide up-to-date information on the location of officers and service delivery to tenant reps and to residents in general.

Response to follow.

9. Tenancy termination following a tenant's death

When a tenant dies their relatives are given a very short period of time to empty all their belongings and personal items from their home. This often doesn't take into account the fact that the tenant may have lived in the property for most of their adult life, or the grief that their loved ones are experiencing.

This policy seems to be in contrast to the extended periods of time that some properties are left empty between the termination of one tenancy and the commencement of the next.

The report at the Area Panel stated the average turnaround for empty properties is 20 days. However, Residents are aware of the length of time some local properties are empty, which is often significantly longer than the average figure.

- a. It is requested that information be provided to the next Area Panel listing all properties that have been empty for more than three months in the last year and the reasons for this.
- b. It is also proposed that the procedures for terminating tenancies so quickly after a tenant's death take into account the circumstances of the deceased tenants and those who are clearing their home.

Response to follow.

10. Gardening scheme for elderly and disabled tenants

It seems that some disabled tenants are receiving help from this scheme and others are not. There was concern that some people are not receiving the help they are entitled to, possibly because they don't know about the scheme.

The meeting felt that more information was needed on the criteria for receiving help from the gardening scheme, and that more publicity needs to be done so that everybody is aware of it.

Information is requested on the criteria for the Gardening Scheme and what publicity is carried out to ensure all tenants are aware of it.

Page **7** of **11**

WEST

11. Equipment to support virtual communication

At the Area Panel it was mentioned that there are some tablets and other equipment available from the Community Engagement Team.

It was requested that information on this, the criteria and how residents can apply for it is sent to the Chair of every Residents Association.

Response

Sam Warren – Community Engagement Manager

The Community Engagement Team are purchasing a small number of tablets (max 10) that will be able to be loaned out to residents on a short team basis at 3-month periods. In the first instance these will be loaned to residents without access to digital equipment that are already representatives on groups and panels, so they are able to engage in online meetings. The CEO's will be working with the residents to ensure they are able to access some training to use the tablets. Residents will be asked to sign a loan agreement. We are not planning to widely advertise this scheme as there are very few tablets available however the CEO's will be speaking to TRA's and groups directly to share this information. In the longer term we will be encouraging group to apply to EDB and other funds to purchase digital equipment for their group as this is more sustainable and gives the group more ownership over how they share and use this.

12. Estate Development Budget (EDB) Review

Disruption due to COVID 19 meant the resident group reviewing EDB was not able to finish its work. A paper has been written by officers, but not yet discussed with the EDB review group or put to Area Panels. It was agreed that this needs to happen before the EDB review paper is put to the Housing Committee.

It was asked for a report on plans for finishing the EDB review.

Response

Sam Warren – Community Engagement Manager

The EDB review paper came to the Involvement and Empowerment Service Improvement Group for discussion in March 2020. The draft Tenant and Leaseholder Engagement Strategy will include some actions to complete the implementation of the 2018 EDB review. Many actions have been implemented and are noted in detail in Appendix 3 of the Tenant and Leaseholder Engagement Strategy report within the

Page **8** of **11**

November Area Panel agenda. This is a draft report and will be presented at all Area Panels and November Involvement and Empowerment Service Improvement Group for consultation prior to Housing Committee in January.

If you would like to share your thoughts and idea on this, please contact me using the details below

13. EDB work progress report and update of future works (North and West)

The EDB work agreed in April 2020 does not yet seem to have started. There is outstanding, agreed EDB work, some of it dating back to 2018. A report was requested looking at:

- a) When Estate Development Budget work will re-start
- b) A schedule of planned, incomplete and outstanding work

This will be covered by Keith Perry and Kay Atherton in the EDB Update item that is on the agenda

2 Star (★★) Items

NORTH

14. Commemoration of Terrence Hill

The meeting expressed their sadness at the passing away of Terrence Hill. He made an enormous contribution to Bates Estate as Chair of the Residents Association and will be missed. Everyone felt that his contribution should be recognised by continuing his work, installing a commemoration bench and supporting the remaining Resident's Association members.

Replacement windows for Bates estate

At the last North Residents Meeting in July, which was the last time most people saw Terrence, he expressed his determination to ensure the replacement of windows on Bates Estate would not be delayed any further. The meeting felt that they would like to take this forward and support any remaining members of Bates Estate Residents Association to do this.

Response

Sam Warren – Community Engagement Manager

We are all very saddened at the death of Terrance and he will be greatly missed. His work to progress and improve the estate was always enthusiastic and dedicated and

Page 9 of 11

the Community Engagement Team are keen to continue to support the Bates Estate TRA to progress their priorities. If you would like to bring both of these items to a local Bates Estate meeting, we will ensure the right officers can work with you.

15. Overgrown brambles on bank between Davey Drive and Horton Road

Historically, this area of land was cleared 3 to 4 times a year. As a result, there were a lot of wildflowers and other natural wildlife on the bank. The council then stopped clearing the bank and it became overgrown with brambles. This has become so bad that the brambles overhang the wall onto Davey Drive, making it difficult for anybody using the footpath. The Residents Association asked City Parks to reinstate the clearing of this area several years ago. They were told that this wasn't possible and that they would need to submit an EDB bid for the work to be done. They did this, clearly specifying that the whole bank needed to be cleared.

However, as stated in the minutes of 15th July, when Mears came to clear the bank they said it was not safe and only did a small area at the bottom. As a result, the brambles have now grown back and are more hazardous than ever. As they grow over the top of the wall they could easily catch somebody in the face or eye as they walk along the path. It is difficult for people to crossover and use the path on the other side of the road because this is near a very busy junction.

The written response at the Area Panel of 10th September by Eddie Wilson, General Manager for repairs, stated that it wasn't possible for the repairs team to clear the whole bank as it would be a health risk for staff. As a result, it has been left as a health risk for residents. It went on to state that residents should contact City Parks if maintenance of this area is required.

The Residents Association is now stuck in the middle. If they ask City Parks to do the work they will be told to put in an EDB bid. If they put in an EDB bid they will be told to go to City Parks.

It is proposed that the council confirm:

- Which department is responsible for clearing the brambles and other excess growth on the entire bank between Davey Drive in Horton Road; and
- When this will be carried out; and
- That this will then be scheduled to be done four times a year to ensure it does not become overgrown again

Response to follow

16. Unsafe handrails in Hollingdean

There are two handrails in Hollingdean which are very loose and therefore a danger to local residents:

at the bottom of Tavistock Down, next to the steps going down to the cul-de-sac near 61 The Crestway

Page **10** of **11**

The second of these has been reported but has not yet been repaired. It is requested that both of these repairs be carried out as soon as possible.

Response

Eddie Wilson | General Manager | Housing Services

Emergency callouts were raised on 12 October and each handrail has now been secured.

17. Scaffolding

Scaffolding was put up on the block including 46 The Crestway three weeks ago. No work has started and residents have not been told why the scaffolding is there. Children have been climbing on the scaffolding which is causing concern to local residents.

Response

Eddie Wilson | General Manager | Housing Services

Scaffolding was erected on Wednesday 26th August due to falling render around the main entrance to the block. Our operative attended and hacked off some of the area and it was reported this is large works. This was then referred to the Project Manager on minor capital works to arrange to have a Supervisor attend and quote to do the repairs under MCW.

We have spoken to the scaffold company and they will be striking this scaffolding ASAP. It will be down the latest Saturday 17 October.

Communication between the Council and residents

Residents are very unclear about

- which council services are running and which aren't
- which council offices are open and which staff are back working in the offices
- who to contact in the council when they have an issue

The answer machine message residents get when they phone the council has not changed since the beginning of the Covid 19 period. There is also limited information on the council's website. There has also been insufficient communication with tenant representatives. Representatives are often the eyes and ears of the Council on estates and have a wealth of knowledge that they are happy to share. They are often aware of those who are vulnerable or need help. However, they have not been given information about who to contact and how to share this information.

It is proposed that the council urgently provide up-to-date information on the location of officers and service delivery to tenant reps and to residents in general.

Response from Ododo Dafé, Head of Housing Income, Supply & Customer Service

Thank you for your comments and suggestion about information to residents regarding council services.

I am sorry that residents are unclear about our services, and while I know that not all residents are on the internet, the Council has published information on the website.

I can assure residents that most council services are running, but they may simply take a slightly different form in order that we comply with Covid-19 guidance, and that we safeguard residents, customers and colleagues.

Our offices are closed to the public, however services are accessible by telephone. In some cases, because many of us are working from our homes, callers may be asked to leave a voicemail message and we will call back, usually within 24 hours.

We will soon update residents with more information in Homing In.

Tenancy termination following a tenant's death

When a tenant dies their relatives are given a very short period of time to empty all their belongings and personal items from their home. This often doesn't take into account the fact that the tenant may have lived in the property for most of their adult life, or the grief that their loved ones are experiencing.

This policy seems to be in contrast to the extended periods of time that some properties are left empty between the termination of one tenancy and the commencement of the next. The report at the Area Panel stated the average turnaround for empty properties is 20 days. However, Residents are aware of the length of time some local properties are empty, which is often significantly longer than the average figure.

a. It is requested that information be provided to the next Area Panel listing all properties that have been empty for more than three months in the last year and the reasons for this. —
 Tom / Ododo to advise

Response from Ododo Dafé, Head of Housing Income, Supply & Customer Service

Thank you for your question regarding empty homes that have been empty for more than 3 months. In our older version of the Housing Management Performance Report which comes to Area Panels, we used to include a page listing the numbers of homes within each ward that had been empty for 6 weeks or more. In the Quarter 4 report (ie for January to March this year), the total number was 26 homes that had been empty for 6 weeks or more, so fewer would have been empty for more than 3 months.

In the new report, we do not list the number by ward any longer, but we can include a line to give the total number empty for more than 3 months.

For now though, I can confirm that we have an increasing number of homes that have been empty for some time, and the main reason has been because of the delays to repairs and lettings that has resulted from the Covid-19 pandemic.

I am sorry that we do not publish a list of empty properties with the addresses, as this would be in the public domain.

Gardening scheme for elderly and disabled tenants - Ododo

It seems that some disabled tenants are receiving help from this scheme and others are not. There was concern that some people are not receiving the help they are entitled to, possibly because they don't know about the scheme.

The meeting felt that more information was needed on the criteria for receiving help from the gardening scheme, and that more publicity needs to be done so that everybody is aware of it.

Information is requested on the criteria for the Gardening Scheme and what publicity is carried out to ensure all tenants are aware of it.

Response from Ododo Dafé, Head of Housing Income, Supply & Customer Service

Thank you for your question about the gardening scheme, and I am sorry that some eligible residents might not know about it. The scheme is publicised in Homing In when it is opened for applications each year, and we also have information on the Council's website, and on Twitter and Facebook.

The criteria for applying to the scheme is:-

- Anyone over the age of 70, where there is no-one living in the household who can help them with gardening
- People in receipt of Personal Independence Payment, Disability Living Allowance, Attendance Allowance, and Housing Benefit, again where there is no-one living in the household who can help them with gardening

Before applying tenants need to make sure that they:

- have no legal notices against their tenancy
- · are up to date with paying their rent
- do not have an allotment
- are not in the middle of buying their home through the Right to Buy

There are currently 437 tenants on the gardening scheme, and residents can contact the Housing Customer Service team on 01273-293030 if they have any questions, or can get more information and apply to the scheme via the website https://www.brighton-hove.gov.uk/housing/council-housing/get-help-gardening-your-council-home.

Bid Type	Area	Priority	RIO	Approval date	Job No	T.R.A	Short Description of Works	Job Type	Estimated Cost/ Budget	MCM Status	Resource	Job Notes
Quick Bids	NORTH		Becca	30/01/2019	9937343	Lindfield Court	Removal of grill in lounge and replace with carpet		0.00	LIVE	DLO	Barrier matting to be purchased - Southern counties janitorial supplies Hollingbury Rd
Quick Bids	NORTH		Becca	27/02/2019	9937348	Elwyn Jones Court	Garden pots & trough		0.00	LIVE		Planters are OOS. We nee to know alternate choice an which plants are required. Purchase on credit card

Outstand	Outstanding Main & Quick Bids 2019-2020									
										Star t
		Priorit	RI	Approval				Job	Estimated Cost/	Dat
Bid Type	Area	У	0	date	Job No	T.R.A	Short Description of Works	Type	Budget	e
Quick Bids	NORT H			27/11/2019	991782 1	Jasmine Court	Residents of Jasmine Court have requested EDB application for garden furniture. https://www.wayfair.co.uk/garden/pdp/woodhaven-hill-6-seater-dining-set-wbrd1093.html		1,000.00	
Quick Bids	NORT H			27/11/2019	991783 9	Lindfield Court	Computer upgrade		1,000.00	
Quick Bids	NORT H			29/01/2020	993666 6	Nettleton Dudeney	Plants, friut & vegetable seeds		1,000.00	

Quick Bids	NORT H		29/01/2020	993666 5	Pankhurst Communit y Associatio n	Bench		1,000.00	
Quick	NORT		29/01/2020	993667	Coldean	Flower bulbs		1,000.00	
Bids	Н			7				_,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	
Quick	NORT		29/01/2020	993672	Stanmer	Washing lines		1,000.00	
Bids	Bids H		23/01/2020	4 Heights		wasning intes		1,000.00	

Outstanding Main Bids 2020-2021

9960252	Bates Estate	Improvement to Old Brick Store "B" adjacent to Selsfield Drive no.s 31-36. This old refuse/storage area in in a condition of neglect and to improve access the entrance door needs refurbishment and better locks, plus the internal lighting requires updating and repair of old ceiling fittings. This area does need to be cleared out and some of the resident cages repaired. The storage is charged to tenants of Selsfield Drive 25-30 & 31-16: which is affecting 12 homes. The storage is damp and has no ventilation, however the quick bid budget may not be enough to cut ventilation holes either side of walls at two bricked up windows. This project is to improve the old store which is adjacent to a New Homes development, making it more useful to use and visually seen as an improvement. Other old brick refuse units around the Estate have been improved via EDB funds.	The 12 homes in this block have not all been contacted but a representative has spoken to them about intended improvement. It would be wise to ask if homes are being charged for storage and whether they have access by keys? The project was discussed and agreed at a Resident Meeting on 24th July 2019 and recorded as approved for an online application bid.	4,865.60	Access required, operational team to be booked. Need to find out who's taking over from Terrance.	Unknown, see comments
9960254	Hollingdean	Dropped kerbs to be installed at the edge of the pathways around St Richards Church in Beale Crescent in Hollingdean in order for disabled visitors and parents with children in pushchairs to be able to access the church and church hall At the moment there are footpaths leading into the church but parents and disabled visitors are having to climb kerbs for access to the paths.	Letter drop completed in early March. Minutes from the resource centre on file.	3,256.41	RJ Dance to be instructed, site meeting requested with Ian Beck, via email, site meeting with RJD 30/09/20 to cinfirm cost	If confirmed costs ok, November/ December

9960257	Jasmine Court	Residents would like two raised beds 6ft x 6ft and 7ft x 4ft with top soil and lining. Needs to be accessible for disabled and elderly residents to use so everyone can get involved.	Quorate meeting held with residents of scheme and council officers present. Minutes on file.	1,999.45	Completed 18/09/2020	Completed 18/09/2020
9960258	Jubilee Court	Pathway leading down to the raised vegetable garden inside the gate on Hillside of the building. The area is approximately 619cm long by 107cm wide. The tenants would like a paved pathway to make it safer for walking on to get to the vegetable garden.	Discussed and agreed at the tenants meeting on 7.8.19 and a vote was taken. Minutes in file	1,813.24	Operational team to install	November
9960259	Lindfield Court	We would like the hedge at the front and side of the scheme to be removed and replaced. This involves removing what's left of the dying hedge, completely removing all weeds mainly 'oldmans-beard', mending the chain-link fence if possible as we would like this to remain and then planting 4ft already growing hedge plants to maintain the security of the scheme. The hedge acts as a boundary for the scheme but is also used by the community and local school who enjoy seeing the birds flying in and out of the hedge during the spring and summer months. We need already growing hedges as this is reassuring for the tenants and it will ensure that the hedge grows quickly together maintaining privacy and security.	Minutes in file	9,991.48	Operational team to install - Winter only	January

9960260	Nettleton Court and Dudeney Lodge	We wish to have installed a pair of 'flip-up' seats in the entrance foyer of both Nettleton Court & Dudeney Lodge. Currently, when anyone is waiting for a lift, taxi etc, they have to stand in the foyer: when the resident is frail, this can involve a lengthy and difficult challenge. We're looking to remove this problem. For some, a rest on such a seat when returning with shopping etc would also provide a welcome help. The location is against the wall, situated centrally in the recess that is directly opposite the Main Entrance Door in both blocks. The seats are wooden on a metal frame. We are asking for identical ones to the example that is in the entrance foyer at the BHCC Sheltered Block, Lindfield Court (Davey Drive) (Photo attached at end of form as suggested). The twin seat measures 78 cm from the chair back to the front of the metal floor fixings. At their widest point, the seat unit measures 124 cm. (I've been assured that they have been installed in a number of local Council Blocks).	Minutes in file	1,519.14	On order with ODM	As soon as they turn up
9960261	Stanmer Court	Outdoors Safety Concerns, in Stanmer Heights. (1) Many of The Home Paths in Stanmer Heights are original molded concrete paths, from about 1950, that have pebbles in the concrete, for Ballast. Home Paths are the paths from the front doors to the pavements, and are Council Housing Property. Over the years, the concrete and the pebbles, have become worn, and stand proud of the concrete surface. These smooth pebbles, are especially skiddy when wet, during and after rain. In 2013, I saw a mother slip and fall, on these home paths in Bramble Way. Please can these paths be identified, and examined, for resurfacing, please? This also applies to the pedestrian road surface, between the Hillside Pavements, at the entrance to Chelwood Close. Recently I slid on this segment of road, when It was wet, after rain, if I had not regained my balance, I could have fallen and cracked my head on the road	Becca will do a letter drop	6,334.86	Emailed Michael Jenkins for site visit 28/09/2020, bid will be wthdrawn, too much to do here.	See comments

surface, I could have been seriously Injured.	
2) Stanmer Heights, is built on a hillside. Architectural level for	
the flats, was achieved by cutting into the hillside, and building	
retaining walls, alongside the home paths, on the uphill sides.	
these retaining walls are adjacent to the Communal Garden	
lawns of Stanmer Heights. People do walk around the Garden	
Lawns of Stanmer Heights, which can take them near The	
retaining walls. Several are about 4 - 5 feet tall. If anyone fell,	
they would fall 4 - 5 Feet, to the hard surface path, and could	
receive serious injuries. In Stanmer Heights, there are some	
sets of Loop Top Fences,	
in grey galvanised steel. Some are 0.5 metres tall, if anyone	
stumbled, they would fall over this loop top fence, and it would	
not prevent a fall. The loop top fence around the gathering	
place is 1.0 metre tall. Please can all the retaining wall locations	
in Stanmer Heights be identified, for the possibile need of	
installing, 1.0 metre tall Loop Top fencing in order to prevent	
dangerous falls please.	1

Outsta	nding Quick	Bids 2020-2021		Start Date
9961083	Coldean Independents	Residents would like the existing noticeboards to be removed and replaced with the same notice boards which are on the Bates Estate. 2x on Beatty Avenue and 1x on top of Beatty Avenue and remove noticeboard outside the shops.	Meeting held and information in the newsletter	TBC

NORTH OUTSTANDING EDB BIDS

9961084	Coldean Independents	2x benches fixed to the ground on slabs. One outside the Larchwood surgery and 1 on the top of Beatty avenue on the green.	Meeting held and information in the newsletter	
9961084	Jasmine Court	We would like to buy a laptop for the communal lounge for the residents of Jasmine Court to be able to use. We recently had WI-FI installed in the communal lounge so this can now be used. It would improve the quality of life for residents by being available to improve computer skills, to enable people to access online banking, shopping online, keeping in touch with family and friends which reduces isolation, managing benefits online, paying bills, being able to access information about social activities. We have discussed security with the residents and we are thinking of getting a lock box with a keycode combination that will be given to residents so all of them have access to the laptop. The residents are considering buying this out of some money they have in the Jasmine Court social fund. This needs to be discussed further with residents. In the meantime however we have a locked cupboard in the kitchen which is adjacent to the lounge and myself and 2 residents have keys to this so the laptop would be kept locked in there whilst not in use.	Minutes of last meeting, circulated to all residents.	TBC

Draft Tenant and Leaseholder Engagement Strategy Sam Warren Community Engagement Manager

1. Discussion paper for consultation and comment:

Area Panel and Involvement and Empowerment Service Improvement Group

The Community Engagement Team is a cross tenure team that supports resident engagement with council services including the council as a landlord. The team supports a collaborative relationship between residents and services. This report proposes an enhanced framework to strengthen and widen the opportunities for tenants and leaseholders to be engaged with the council as their landlord. This aim to increase and diversify resident involvement, develop further coproduction and participatory approaches, maximise the impact of the Estates Development Budget and change the culture between council and residents. The proposals will build on and augment the council's current approaches to consultation with tenants and leaseholders on landlord/tenant matters.

2. Recommendations for change

- the delivery of more 'pro-active' styles of engagement with tenants and leaseholders to consult and engage with a wider and more diverse group of residents.
- The proposed changes to the current engagement's structures for tenants and leaseholders as set out in Appendix One.
- the maximisation of Estate Development Budget by agreeing to fund revenue, as well as capital projects
- Supporting tenant and leaseholder input with the Environmental Improvements Budget to give tenants a greater say over environmental projects
- To work with the Estate Development Budget [residents] panel and develop 'participatory budgeting' style voting system for EDB, for approval by Housing Committee in March 2022

3. Context/ Background Information

National research shows that 'despite many different approaches and activities, it is not always clear what tenant involvement is seeking to achieve and why it is undertaken' (Regulatory Board for Wales, 2019)

In Brighton and Hove engagement with communities is a core priority within the Corporate Plan 'A Stronger City' which states we

- Work alongside communities on what matters to them
- Increase participation by using Neighbourhood Action Plans and Ward Budgets
- Preserve and develop the civic spaces to ensure people have space to meet and get online, preventing digital exclusion
- Ensure that the city continues to be a place where people feel safe, supported and valued.

The Tenant Involvement and Empowerment Standard and section 105 of the Housing Act set out clear standards and duties for consultation on matters of housing management

- a. A landlord authority shall maintain such arrangements as it considers appropriate to enable those of its secure tenants who are likely to be substantially affected by a matter of housing management
 - to be informed of the authority's proposals in respect of the matter and
 - to make their views known to the authority within a specified period;
 - and the authority shall, before making any decision on the matter, consider any representations made to it in accordance with those arrangements.
- b. For the purposes of this section, a matter is one of housing management if, in the opinion of the landlord authority, it relates to
 - the management, maintenance, improvement or demolition of dwelling-houses let by the authority under secure tenancies, or
 - the provision of services or amenities in connection with such dwelling-houses;
 - but not so far as it relates to the rent payable under a secure tenancy or to charges for services or facilities provided by the authority.
- c. This section applies to matters of housing management which, in the opinion of the landlord authority, represent
 - a new programme of maintenance, improvement or demolition, or
 - a change in the practice or policy of the authority,
 - and are likely substantially to affect either its secure tenants as a whole
 or a group of them who form a distinct social group or occupy dwellinghouses which constitute a distinct class (whether by reference to the
 kind of dwelling-house, or the housing estate or other larger area in
 which they are situated).

Joint Green/Labour Housing Programme - the proposals in this paper will contribute to meeting many of the key priorities such as:

- Working in partnership with the existing forums and expanding the involvement of residents in temporary and emergency accommodation
- Improving transparency and accountability in the housing department
- Ensuring housing tenants have more coproduction opportunities in decisionmaking around housing policy and service delivery – to work with the council not just be consulted
- Extending participatory budgeting in environmental improvements to estates
- Reviewing community involvement in housing
- Meeting the regulator's Involvement and Empowerment standard
- Developing and implementing a decent environment standard for council estates to go alongside the Decent Homes standard
- Involving residents in fire safety
- Ensuring greater transparency and early involvement with leaseholders over proposed capital works
- Continuing to ensure that leaseholders voices are heard and financial support is offered where necessary

4. Current Picture

In May 2019 Brighton and Hove City Council created a cross tenure Community Engagement Team. The aim of the team was also to support strong, active and inclusive communities that can influence and shape the city in which they live and work with the outcome being.

"Local people are effectively informed, engaged, involved and empowered by the council. They actively help define and design local priorities and policies, deliver and evaluate services and inform council decision making in areas that impact on their lives."

The CE Team are key to providing the support to tenant and leaseholder engagement and ensuring the statutory duties are met, However, having one engagement team has enabled tenants and leaseholder to be engaged with a broad range of council services, supporting involvement in local priorities that include housing issues but are not limited to these.

Operational context - Engagement Structures -

There is a long-established operating model within tenant and leaseholder engagement which has been reviewed many times over the last 10 years, alongside smaller reviews and explorations of how to involve and engage more people in Tenant and Resident Associations (TRA) with the recognition of both formal and informal groups.

The last significant review was in 2016, whilst there were wider ranging recommendations only small changes have been achieved.

Changing engagement culture, practice and structures is difficult and there is not a widely accepted benchmark across local authorities. There is also a level of understandable resistance to change, particularly from the residents who have invested time and energy in the current structures for fear change will reduce influence and voice and dilute tenant involvement.

There is a small number of valued & dedicated tenants and leaseholders who are actively involved in working with the council on improving housing stock and services. However, whilst these tenants and leaseholders continue to work hard and give huge amounts of their time to being involved, they are only a very small percentage of the wider tenant and leaseholder population - approximately 0.4% of the total tenant/leaseholder population.

Evidence and statistics

There is some disparity in representation in relation to the people who are housing in our council stock

- 90% of engaged resident are over 50 and yet 37% of BHCC tenants are under 50.
- 10% of our tenants identify within a minority ethnic group but we only have a tiny proportion involved
- We have no young people involved in housing management
- We have a large section of people with disabilities and older people actively involved

.

In 2016 there was a review of resident involvement, approximately 5% of the tenant population participated. A series of core recommendations were made including providing more on-line opportunities for involvement and reducing the four Area Panels to one core Panel meeting. The latter was not implemented due to concerns about losing space and time for discussing specific localised issues. Many of the 2016 recommendations are outstanding

The review found that from 16 Area Panels 15 had the same agenda, with just the East Area Panel having an additional agenda item. In 2019 this had improved slightly with some additional area-based agenda items, but the core agenda remains the same in each area. This not only results in the officers reporting the same information at four different meetings, but the lack of a City-Wide Panel doesn't allow residents to share and explore the similarities across areas. This can result in piecemeal changes rather than looking strategically at a problem.

As a result of COVID 19 Area Panels have been held online and we have explored having one larger meeting with four breakout meetings to still retain the important area focus. Feedback from the first of these meetings has been extensive and mixed. Overall, the online format made it difficult to have a larger and longer meeting and residents preferred a small area-based meeting where more people were able to speak. The postponement of meetings due to Covid has created a backlog of 3-star items that means, for the moment, there is a preference among residents and members to keep to area-based meetings. Once [social distancing measures are lifted the format of Area Panel will need to

4

be reviewed to ensure we are addressing both local and strategic residents priorities.

Feedback from the 2019 Star survey showed that 67% of tenants and leaseholders remained satisfied with their involvement with the council. Whilst this is down three points compared to 2016, it still demonstrates the same improvement in the proportion of 'very satisfied' responses. Indeed, whilst making allowances for the change in methodology this year, it remains true that council's performance in this respect continues to generally trend upwards. However, when replying to the question respondents were just as likely to consider day to day transactions such as telephone queries and the repairs process, as they are to think about wider resident involvement and consultation. As such, the strong score is most likely linked to the generally high standard of customer service that tenants experienced.

The main demographic difference was age, with older tenants (aged 65+) significantly more satisfied (78%), whereas the opposite was true for the under 35's and those aged 35 - 49 (58% and 60% respectively). This is reflected in the make up of our most engaged residents, with very limited engagement from within these age groups.

Currently it is very difficult to evaluate any change that is created through the tenant and leaseholder engagement structures and there is no formal process to do this.

In early 2020 each Area Panel had a workshop on increasing resident involvement and 3 residents have voluntarily written full papers with proposals for change. Summary of feedback was as follows:

The burden of meetings is considerable

Information isn't joined up across meetings, creating duplication

The structures limit representation from tenants and leaseholders

Ways to get involved need to be expanded to interest more people

We need to do more online

Engagement/Involvement needs to be fun

Residents want to do things in their communities and on estates, they need support and resources to do this

Tenant Associations need support to achieve their aims and increase involvement

Residents want their input to create real change – they often feel the council is tokenistic about its engagement

Reports need to use less jargon

The council and officers need to be more open to input, constructive criticism and change

Outcomes for involvement should be clear and measured so we can see what has been achieved

Trust and confidence is a concern of residents in officer and the decision making process

Decisions are already made prior to their involvement, officers talk 'at them' with information and there is little time for real debate and opportunity to influence – 'it's a done deal'

Leaseholder Engagement:

There is a separate Leaseholder Engagement Strategy that was approved at Housing Committee in June 2018

The Leaseholder Engagement is supported in a number of ways.

- Leaseholder Action Group
- A dedicated Senior Leaseholder Liaison officer
- Involvement in the other formal engagement channels such resident associations, Area Panels and Service Improvement Groups
- Task and finish groups

Most often tenant and leaseholders have shared outcomes for the quiet enjoyment of a good quality home, to ensure value for money with spend of Housing Revenue Funds and to have a say in the services they receive.

However, there are issues that are very specific to leaseholders such as the cost of major works, billing and transparency of information that need exclusive engagement with the leaseholder rather than within the wider engagement structures.

Operational Context - Estate Development Budget (EDB)

The EDB process and budget £354,000 in 2020/21 is a fundamental means to engage and empower residents. It is an annual fund made available to tenants and leaseholders (as either formal or informal groups) to improve the quality of life.

Currently only a small number of tenants and leaseholders are successful in bidding for small capital works/equipment and an even smaller group of tenants and leaseholds comprise the decision-making panel. EDB funds are predominantly spent on capital works. However, there is no stipulation that EDB funding is restricted to capital work.

An internal audit of the EDB process 2018 found partial assurance in the process; 'weaknesses in the system of control and/or the level of non-compliance is such as to put the achievement of the system or service objectives at risk',

A resident led EDB review group was formed in response to the internal audit findings. The review group consists of residents drawn from the EDB Panel, Area Panels, Service Improvement Groups. The review group met seven times between July 2018 and January 2019 and were tasked to:

• Make EDB easier to understand and use

- Find ways to shorten the main bid process from application to the point of delivery
- Introduce new processes to encourage more and varied bids
- Ensure the processes are fair and equitable.

The group concluded resident dissatisfaction with the current scheme and a lack of clarity around EDB rules. The group made a series of recommendations (please see table in Appendix Four). Several of the recommendations from the EDB review have been implemented. The application process has been updated with a clear bidding and evaluation criteria now in place which aims to reduce the ambiguity of awarding funds.

There are outstanding recommendations which if implemented could considerably increase engagement and improve the fund's positive impact on tenants and leaseholders.

A specific recommendation from the EDB review group was for the council to provide a fund to support community revenue projects. This would enable groups to develop local activities within community rooms and on open space for example community fitness classes, arts and crafts groups, homework clubs, ICT classes. To address this, it is proposed that tenants and leaseholders can bid for revenue and capital projects through the EDB.

Further capital projects will also be funded through the £500k Environmental improvement budget (EIB). The two funds are complimentary and residents currently feed in views and priorities through the Community Engagement Team. Work is needed to expand participation in both bidding for EDB funds and in the decision-making processes. There is a small elected panel of residents that comprise the EDB decision making panel who evaluate the bids.

It is proposed that the EDB panel and EDB review group continue to work on options that form part of wider consultation, through local surveys, work with small groups, Homing-In and the Council's online consultation portal, to move towards a wider 'participatory budgeting' process for EDB. This would inform and engage more residents in both bidding and the decision-making process.

5. Future of Tenant and Leaseholder Engagement Proposal

To widen and deepen engagement with tenants and leaseholders it will need us to expand the ways residents are able to be involved. Whilst there are already some good practices this paper proposes to develop and build on these, recognising communities play an important role in;

- Supporting the council to improve and measure performance
- Responding to challenges
- Improving the delivery of local services
- Providing community led independent activities and services
- Providing residents with the skills and methods to make a significant difference to the way services are shaped and delivered
- Developing different working practice that build a culture of collaboration and coproduction

Currently most of the engagement with tenants and leaseholders is carried out through meetings. This type of engagement will only ever be of interest to a small proportion of the community and often excludes those who are not able, keen or confident to attend. However, many people want to voice their view or do something about their estate, community or living conditions but are not sure how to do this.

The 2016 review acknowledged that the format of council led meetings does not always deliver the improvements and changes the residents want to see

.

The Community Engagement Team are working with many groups but to widen this engagement and meet the council's priorities and statutory duties we propose to develop these three core styles of engagement

Proactive Engagement – developing relationship with tenants by offering or joining everyday activities, consultations and events.

- Door knocking
- Questionaries' and surveys
- Social media and online groups
- Support tenant and residents' groups to provide and delver local activities and events
- Supporting and developing arts, cultural and fun days/events
- Networking and workshops
- Supporting residents to develop ideas and bid for EDB/EIB
- Developing Neighbourhood Action Plans
- Use of community rooms

This approach enables people to get involved or express their views on a wide range of council services, policies or practices in a more informal way

Responsive Engagement - supports and enables services in the council to speak to residents through outward communication and feedback.

- Supporting council departments and teams to engage with tenants and leaseholders
- Provide specific consultation and engagement workshops and facilitate events to engage communities in council/housing priorities
- Provide some financial support to tenant and leaseholder groups
- Providing area-based teams of community engagement officers and community development workers to support to neighbourhood groups residents, tenants and leaseholders and to work with the council and build their capacity to self-manage.
- Support tenants and leaseholder to develop their skills and knowledge through training and learning
- Commission other organisations to offer independent support to tenant and leaseholder groups
- Support ward councillors in their work with communities
- Facilitate the development of self-sustaining independent community groups

Structural Engagement – this is the most formal engagement. It is often meeting based and it used to look at, council policy and practice.

- Providing support to TRAs, and offering information, guidance and practical support to tenant, leaseholder and community representatives.
- Support to area based representative groups including Local Action Teams, Neighbourhood Forums
- Support to the Tenant and Leaseholder structures such as Area Panels, Service Improvement groups and specialist groups
- Commissioning training and learning for/with tenant and leaseholder representatives
- Supporting tenants and leaseholders to be representative and engage their communities
- Explore further engagement with people in temporary and emergency accommodation

These approaches are set out in more detail in Appendix Two

This work will be developed with a three-year plan to 20/21-22/23 in year one it is proposed to focus on the following actions:

Increase the **Proactive Engagement** – we aim to create a consistent programme over the 3 years with a specific approach to working with underrepresented groups

Year one

- Ensure community engagement has a regular and active social media presence
- Have a schedule of door knocking.
- Send out 4 questionaries' and surveys.
- Networking and workshops x 6
- Have promotion on and offline for expanding EDB/EIB bids
- Develop 2 more Neighbourhood Action Plans
- Develop community room agreements, risk assessment and equalities impact support for management groups

Year Two

- Support all TRA's have a regular and active social media presence
- Have a schedule of door knocking
- Send out 2 questionaries' and surveys
- Support a minimum of 2 tenant and residents' groups in each area to provide and delver local activities and events
- Support and develop arts, cultural and fun days/events x 2
- Networking events x 6
- Have promotion on and offline for expanding EDB/EIB bids
- Develop 2 more Neighbourhood Action Plans
- Develop ways of engaging the BAMER communities
- Increase use of community rooms for diverse activities

Year Three

- Support all TRA's have a regular and active social media presence
- Have a schedule of door knocking
- Send out 2 questionaries' and surveys
- Support a minimum of 2 tenant and residents' groups in each area to provide and delver local activities and events
- Support and develop arts, cultural and fun days/events x 2
- Networking events x 6
- Have promotion on and offline for expanding EDB/EIB bids
- Develop 2 more Neighbourhood Action Plans
- Develop ways of engaging tenants and residents in underrepresented communities LGBTQ, older people (not in seniors' accommodation, young people and parents)

In light of Covid 19 these will need to be creative approaches with social distancing and safety as a top priority, however we still aim to deliver in person' approaches as well as online interactions.

Focus the **Responsive Engagement** on the key housing priorities for 20/21-22/23

- Year One
- Consultation on the housing budget setting
- Consultation on the Allocations Policy
- Develop area plans that integrate the work of the Community Engagement Team and the commissioned Community Development Work, in order to provide a complete offer of engagement support and capacity building.
- Work with the tenants and leaseholder to develop a participatory budgeting programme to bring to Housing Committee for approval.
- Create a format for all reports to tenants and leaseholders that state the purpose of the engagement and the 'request' to the tenants i.e. decision making, information, debate, etc

Year Two

- Coproduce a new training and learning programme with the tenants and leaseholders.
- Develop an evaluation framework to tenant and leaseholder engagement
- Support an evaluation of the new repairs and maintenance service
- Year three
- Set up a resident panel to support the commissioning of independent support to tenant and leaseholder groups
- Evaluation engagement impact and evidence of change

Reorganise the Structural Engagement to create stronger governance with clearer lines of accountability and evidence of impact. It will also produce more opportunities for residents to be involved and share information

Year One

- Run 4 Area Panel meetings, 2 online meetings simultaneously Review regularly to ensure there are opportunities to raise city wide and strategic issues.
- Ensure the Housing Management governance structures are a clear, with accountability between Area Panels, Service Improvement Groups, city group and TRA's. Set up a process for Area panel Chairs to refer complex or longstanding to a Service Improvement Group to report back in more detail
- Merge the Service improvement groups from four to two with a focus on People and Buildings.
- Strengthen the Leaseholder Action Group to strengthen to becomes a key forum for council and leaseholder engagement
- Expand EDB to fund both capital and revenue projects.
- Increase the engagement of underrepresented communities within the tenant and resident associations
- the use of a co-production approach to work with tenants on the development of a Brighton and Hove "Decent environment standard" for housing estates, with this standard being reported to housing committee for adoption in June 2021

Year Two

- Develop a bespoke training and learning offer for TRA's and other tenant and leaseholder groups
- Implement all outstanding recommendations from the EDB revie
- Develop work plans with outcomes and targets for all city wide group
- Increase the engagement of underrepresented communities within the Housing Management Structures

Year Three

- the integration of input from representative groups for residents living in temporary and emergency housing into structural engagement opportunities.
- Implement participatory budgeting programme across EDB and FIR
- devising measures to assess the impact and benefits for tenants of proactive, responsive and structural approaches to engagement, agreed with area panels and then subsequently to be reported back to area panels and housing committee on an annual basis

Associations

50

Proposed Structure

Equalities / Identity Groups

Tenant Disability Network

Seniors Housing Action Group

Leaseholder Action Group

Temporary and Emergency Accommodation Groups

Interest Groups

Citywide Conference

Estate Development Panel

Task and Finish Groups

As and when

Housing Committee

Area Panel x 4

Four panels – North, West, East & Central
All cover core papers and areabased issues

Resident Only Meeting X 4 Area Panel agenda setting X 1

Tenants & Residents
Associations

Service improvement groups

People
Lettings
Tenancy
Star report
Tenants
associations
Engagement
Communications
Consultations
Training
Anti-Social
Behaviour
Estates – people,
events, ASB etc.

<u>Buildings</u>

Repairs
Maintenance
Planed works
Major Works
New Build
Estates –
physical
fencing,
verges, open
space etc.

Sub Groups

Resident Inspectors

Homing -In Editorial

Appendix 2 - Styles of engagement

To engage communities in a meaningful and valuable way we must ensure we are offering a range of opportunities that are; interesting, rewarding and accomplishing. We need to maintain enthusiasm and build trusting, open relationships. Different people will want to be involved in different ways. The diagram below helps us to consider the type of engagement opportunities we offer and help ensure we can support people in the right way.



Proactive Engagement - this enables us to build relationships with people that often do not wish to or cannot attend meetings. It reaches the people who are unaware of the opportunities to be involved with council services and supports people to engage with each other and develop new ideas, projects and activities within their communities. This approach enables people to get involved or express their views on a wide range of council services, policies or practices in a more informal way

Activities	Aim
 Door knocking Pop up or mini events Questionaries' and surveys Social media and online groups/meeting Groups and activities Events, art and culture Fun days Networking and workshops Learning and training Community led events and activities Developing Neighbourhood Action Plans Participatory budgeting, Estate Development Budget and Environmental Improvement Budget 	 To ensure residents can participate in engagement activities that work for them To build trusting relationships with local communities To develop insight and understanding about communities and their priorities To ensure residents can participate in engagement activities that work for them To ensure residents can participate in engagement activities that work for them To build trusting relationships with local communities

Responsive Engagement - this supports and enables services in the council to speak to residents through outward communication and feedback. This approach develops clearer understanding and actions on local priorities and can support communities to develop their own ideas, activities and services

Activities	Aim
 Support for services to consult and engage on specific issues Provide area-based teams with Community Development partners to offer a complete package of engagement and development support to communities, neighbourhood groups residents, tenants and leaseholders To provide engagement workshops, facilitation or events to engage communities in council services To enable and support ward councillors to work with communities To support the implementation of Neighbourhood Action Plans 	 To provide a complete area-based offer for council services, ward councillors and residents to work together on identifying and responding to city wide and local issues To provide a complete area-based offer for council services, ward councillors and residents to work together on identifying and responding to city wide and local issues

Structural Engagement - this is the most formal engagement. It is often meeting based and it used to look at , council policy and practice.— This approach only appeals to some residents.

Activities	Aim	
 Provide support to are based representative groups including LAT Neighbourhood Forur Support to the Tenan and Leaseholder structures Provide specific suppeto engage in Support and develop Tenant and Leaseholder grass roots groups Provide guidance and support to the tenants and leaseholders Ensure there are diverand inclusive opportunities for involvement within the structures To work with city wide communities of identification engage them in neighbourhood working and tenant management. 	voice in the development of counce and public services policy and practice To ensure the council is delivering on its statutory duties to engage of the derection of the derect	il

Appendix 3 - EDB Tables

Recommendations from 2018 EDB review

To be	introduced in time for the 2020/21 EDB Programme			
1	Improve the information and guidelines for residents making EDB bids, including information from Neighbourhood Action Plans and the new process for progressing with environmental improvements.			
2	Offer applicants who want to know more about EDB and how to make bids appointments with officers.			
3	Set up a separate EDB budget from the citywide allocation for Seniors' housing; to be trialled for one year.			
4	Decisions on Seniors' bids to be made by the Sheltered Housing Action Group.			
5	Bids for fencing to be restricted to communal areas.			
6	Carry out a review of new fencing installations and repairs.			
7	Introduce an improved online EDB application form.			
8	Aim to increase the number of decision points in the EDB cycle for main bids, to at least two a year.			
9	Increase the maximum value of quick bids from £750 to £1,000.			
10	Reduce the number of EDB Panel meetings from 10 to 6 per year.			
11	Performance on the EDB programme to be reported twice yearly, including an end of year report.			
12	Improve communications between the council and applicants at each stage of the EDB cycle.			
Requi	Requiring further work			
13	Consider setting up a 'community chest' for community wellbeing projects funded from the grants to residents' associations' budget as it is regularly underspent.			
14	Review maximum value of bids, for anticipated reduction of funding in 2021/22.			
15	Review the decision making body for EDB bids.			
16	Review how EDB funding is split between areas and/or property types.			

Table One: Implemented changes to the EDB program

1.	Improve the information and guidelines for residents making EDB bids, including information from Neighbourhood Action Plans.	An applicant guide has been produced which outlines what can and cannot currently be funded through EDB, with examples of each type of bid under each criterion. A new bid evaluation criteria has been produced (available in the appendixes), which the EDB panel refer to when voting on bids. This will be available for bidder's reference when completing applications. Bids for projects which benefit council residents on land owned by other parts of the council are considered for EDB funding, providing they have permission from the relevant directorate. Four Neighbourhood Action Plans (NAPs) have been published (East Brighton, Hangleton and Knoll, Moulsecoomb and Bevendean, and Portslade). Where appropriate, information from Neighbourhood Actions Plans will be used to inform residents when designing EDB projects, and will be taken into consideration when deciding upon EDB bids.
2.	Offer applicants who want to know more about EDB and how to make bids appointments with officers.	Residents can have appointments in person or over the phone with their local Community Engagement Officer (CEO) or the EDB Assistant to discuss EDB generally, to receive information on how to make bids, and to find out information on local community groups/associations which can offer further support in their application.
3.	Set up a separate EDB budget from the citywide allocation for Seniors' housing, to be trialled for one	During the last EDB panel review meeting in March 2020, it was agreed that EDB would not be split between citywide and Seniors' Housing for the following reasons: a. A new clear process and criteria for bidding and evaluating bids has been developed and all bidding needs to remain in line with this for equity.
3. 2	Decisions on Seniors' bids to be made by the Sheltered Housing Action Group.	 b. The budget split for Seniors' Housing based on the proportion of properties would be £26,500 per annum (8% of £320,000). This would limit the number of main bids to two per year for Seniors' Housing city-wide. c. The issue of age being a protected characteristic under the Equality Act 2010 was considered at our last meeting, and questions raised as to the extent to which if Seniors' receive a separately controlled part of the budget, then why would

		this not be available to other protected groups across the city.
		d. It was also raised that people with protected characteristic may have greater needs than others, so to split the budget by population data did not seem a sophisticated method.
4.	Bids for fencing	This has been implemented.
	to be restricted to communal areas.	Individuals in need of fencing need to contact Housing Customer Services and will be advised on a case-by-case basis.
5.	Introduce an improved online EDB application	An online application form was introduced in June 2019, however, the application form had several issues.
	form.	Most notably, the questions on the online application form did not require bidders: to outline how their bid will improve the quality of life of council tenants; to detail thoroughly how they have consulted with other residents; or to consider how they will evaluate success of their project.
		This meant that many of the applications did not appropriately meet key social value and evaluation criteria, which was highlighted as a crucial element in the EDB Audit 2017-2018.
		It was also requested that residents can use the form as a 'work in progress' as they complete different stages of the application. However, this was not an available feature which led to some confusion and frustration.
		Therefore, the online application has been closed until the questions can be changed to adequately reflect the social value criteria.
	Defining the clear differences	The two funds are complimentary we have implemented a process to link any unsuccessful EDB bids to be passed to EIB if appropriate.
	between spend from the Environmental	To also look at funding separate parts of a single project using both funds to provide both capital and revenue.
	Improvement Budget (EIB) and the EDB.	We will be producing communications to promote both funds and how to use them either separately or jointly.
6.	Review the value of main bids.	As the amount of money available for EDB has not significantly reduced, the main bid maximum value will remain at £10K.
	Increase the maximum value of quick bids	The maximum value of quick bids has been raised to, and remains at, £1,000 per bid.

	from £750 to £1000.	
7.	Reduce the number of EDB Panel meetings from 10 to 6 per year.	This has been implemented. The panel now meets on the last Wednesday of May, July, September, November, January, and March.
8.	Improve communications between the council and applicants at each stage of the EDB cycle.	Bidders are now notified and acknowledged when their application is received, they are informed on the outcome of their bids, and they are given a follow-up on reasons for the outcome of their bid by the Community Engagement Team.
9.	Decision making – how are bids decided upon?	The review group felt that the way of deciding on EDB bids encouraged 'Eurovision Syndrome' where residents voted for bids based on familiarity rather than the quality of bids. Community Engagement Team have now introduced an evaluation framework that the EDB panel, and those who attend the end of year EDB Area Panel, will use to judge bids. This will help to mitigate the possibility of residents voting on bids due to familiarity with the bidder, it will offer a 'paper-trail' of how decisions were made, and will act as further guidance for bidders when completing their application.
10.	Evaluation of EDB	From April 2021, an end of financial year report will be produced. This will involve all stakeholders of the year's program and will include: the number of bids, what was funded, impact, and changes needed to the guidelines for the following financial year. This evaluation will also include qualitative information on how residents have measured the social value of their projects.

Changes requiring implementation

3.1 There were further changes discussed during the EDB review that have yet to be made.

1.	Changes to	EDB funding is not restricted to capital work.
	capital only	Allow for revenue projects, to be funded from EDB.
	EDB projects	

4.	Review the decision-making body	Further work is needed to develop methods of widening the decision-making processes of EDB.
	for EDB	It is proposed that the EDB panel with co-opted reps from the current task and finish group continue to work on options that form part of wider consultation e.g. through Homing-In and the Council's online consultation portal to move towards a wider 'participatory budgeting' style voting system, to be approved by Housing Committee before implementation.

3.2 Table 3: Changes to the use of funds which require Area panel approval

_	ı	
1.	A clear definition between an 'improvement' and	The EDB stipulates that the fund is to be used for an 'improvement' to estates.
	'repair/redecoration'	Area Panel we define the definition between a repair, maintenance and an improvement to elevate the current confusion.
2.	Review how EDB funding is split between areas and/or property types	The annual EDB fund is split between the 4 areas according to the number of properties in each area. This does not take into account the amount of common land, property types, the need for improvements, and historic spend.
		The EDB panel, with the current task and finish group need to continue to work of options for the funding split, which will be reviewed and approved by Area Panel.
3.	Increase the number of bid cycles	The review group have advised that the long timescale between a bid being approved, and the project delivery has led to a loss of faith in the council.
		To mitigate this, the main bid cycle should be increased to two per year (with the main bid funding for the financial year being split into two rounds). The deadlines for applications would be January to be voted on in April, and July to be voted on in October.
		There was a significant underspend in the West and North areas on main bids for the financial year 20/21 and having a second bidding round in October 2020 to spend the remaining funds would be beneficial as a 'test-run'.

4.	Ongoing costs	The current EDB guidelines stipulate that an EDB bid cannot incur ongoing costs. However, this creates limitations to certain projects, such as the installation of Wi-Fi in community rooms. A review of this would allow groups to bid for an amount of money which could be split over a period of time in order to facilitate a broader range of projects.
5.	Evaluation process	Work needs to be done on reinstating the 'Resident Inspectors' programme to tie in with the end of year evaluation report, reviewing the delivery of some projects and meeting with residents who have engaged with the EDB process. This needs to be designed by the EDB panel, with the current task and finish group, and reviewed and approved by Area Panel.